

MIT Open Access Articles

Microfabrication and microfluidics for muscle tissue models

The MIT Faculty has made this article openly available. *Please share* how this access benefits you. Your story matters.

Citation: Uzel, Sebastien G.M., Andrea Pavesi, and Roger D. Kamm. "Microfabrication and Microfluidics for Muscle Tissue Models." Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology 115, no. 2–3 (August 2014): 279-293.

As Published: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pbiomolbio.2014.08.013

Publisher: Elsevier

Persistent URL: http://hdl.handle.net/1721.1/105418

Version: Author's final manuscript: final author's manuscript post peer review, without publisher's formatting or copy editing

Terms of use: Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs License



Microfabrication and microfluidics for muscle tissue models

Sebastien G.M. Uzel¹, Andrea Pavesi², Roger D. Kamm^{1,2,3}

¹Department of Mechanical Engineering, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 77 Massachusetts Avenue, Cambridge, MA 02139, USA

²Singapore MIT Alliance for Research and Technology, BioSystems and Micromechanics, 1 CREATE way, #04-13/14 Enterprise Wing, Singapore 138602, Singapore

³Department of Biological Engineering, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 77 Massachusetts Avenue, Cambridge, MA 02139, USA.

E-mail: rdkamm@mit.edu

Keywords

Muscle tissue engineering

Skeletal, cardiac muscle cells

Microfluidics and Microfabrication

<u>Abstract</u>

The relatively recent development of microfluidic systems with wide-ranging capabilities for generating realistic 2D or 3D systems with single or multiple cell types has given rise to an extensive collection of platform technologies useful in muscle tissue engineering. These new systems are aimed at (i) gaining fundamental understanding of muscle function, (ii) creating functional muscle constructs in vitro, and (iii) applying these constructs to a variety of applications. Use of microfluidics to control the various stimuli that promote differentiation of multipotent cells into cardiac or skeletal muscle is first discussed. Next, systems that incorporate muscle cells to produce either 2D sheets or 3D tissues of contractile muscle are described with an emphasis on the more recent 3D platforms. These systems are useful for fundamental studies of muscle biology and can also be incorporated into drug screening assays. Applications are discussed for muscle actuators in the context of microrobotics and in miniaturized biological pumps. Finally, an important area of recent study involves coculture with cell types that either activate muscle or facilitate its function. Limitations of current designs and the potential for improving functionality for a wider range of applications is also discussed, with a look toward using current understanding and capabilities to design systems of greater realism, complexity and functionality.

Table of Contents

Introduction
1. Control of muscle differentiation in microdevices4
a. Chemical4
b. Mechanical5
i. Passive mechanical stimuli5
ii. Active5
c. Electrical7
2. Microfabricated devices for physiologically relevant and bio-inspired models
3. Microfabrication for self-assembled micro-biobots
a. Locomotion
b. Pumps12
4. Heterotypic cocultures in microdevices
a. Neuronal coculture13
b. Vascularization15
c. Other potential coculture systems17
Conclusion
Acknowledgements
Bibliography21

Introduction

Muscle cells are the most abundant cell types in the body, serving numerous critical physiological functions. At the same time, muscle is subject to a variety of incapacitating or fatal disorders such as Duchenne muscular dystrophy or hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, affecting skeletal and cardiac cells, respectively. Although much of the muscle research is based on *in vitro* studies, limitations of traditional culture systems call for more suitable platforms in order to engineer more physiologically relevant models to investigate muscle cell and tissue biology. The field of muscle tissue models and engineering has evolved in parallel across cell types – cardiac or skeletal. While different in many aspects, starting with their morphology (mononucleated cardiac or multinucleated skeletal muscle cells) or their electrical properties (paced or not, with or without electrical coupling), all muscle cell types share some features (such as their ability to generate active contraction or their substrate stiffness-dependent differentiation efficiency) resulting in the parallel and interdependent development of their study platforms. The main challenges consist of identifying and manipulating the cues that guide differentiation towards contractile lineages, understanding how contraction is impaired in muscular disorders and how to rescue it, and engineering *de novo* surrogates for tissue repair or other, non-medical applications.

Microdevices (used here to represent all micro- and nano-fabricated platforms) have been increasingly deployed in the study of muscle and are beginning to displace the existing conventional assay platforms. Our focus will be on microfluidic devices or 3D printed bioreactors, with an emphasis on 3D culture systems, the 2D platforms being covered already (Théry 2010). Made popular by George Whitesides in the late 90's (Xia and Whitesides 1998), soft lithography makes possible the rapid fabrication of PDMS-based biocompatible microdevices for use in bioengineering and biology. Besides their small dimensions reducing the amount of medium and cells per experiment and their optical clarity amenable to live cell imaging, microdevices allow for the controlled formation of 3D tissues and the ability to apply various well-defined cues, be they chemical, mechanical or electrical. Over the past few years, these devices have proven to be extremely valuable tools to investigate cell behavior in the context of chemotaxis (J. Li and Lin 2011), mechanotransduction (Polacheck et al. 2013) or stem cell research (Kshitiz et al. 2011).

In this review, we will first describe the microdevices that have been employed to shape some of the cues necessary to differentiate or enhance the differentiation of pluripotent cells (embryonic, induced pluripotent, mesenchymal, etc.) into muscle cells (skeletal or cardiac) or their progenitors and offer a better control of the microenvironment to help unravel some of the underlying mechanisms of differentiation. We then introduce systems that allow the formation of physiologically relevant 3D muscle tissue constructs and discuss how they can be used to gain insight in fundamental biology or improve drug screening assay capabilities. Muscle cells have also been used to power micro-robots and this will be the focus of the third section. Finally, we will present some of the latest platforms enabling the investigation of the interactions between muscle cells and relevant partners such as neuronal cells and vascular networks.

1. <u>Control of muscle differentiation in microdevices</u>

Differentiation of functional tissues from pluripotent stem cells (PSC) is an attractive strategy to investigate the underlying biology and physiology, generate patient-specific pathological cells or engineer replacement tissues. Muscle tissue is no exception and a variety of pluripotent cell types have been proposed as potential candidates for myogenic differentiation in this context (Fishman et al. 2013), each having some advantages, along with drawbacks. For example, while very well characterized and exhibiting particularly promising results in *in vivo* muscle regeneration assays, satellite cells (SCs) show decreased proliferative capabilities and quickly lose their ability to form myofibers *in vitro*. On the other hand, embryonic stem cells (ESC) and mesenchymal stem cells (MSC, whose myogenicity is still debatable), present great pluripotency but a risk of tumorigenicity. Finally recent breakthroughs in producing induced pluripotent stem cells (iPS) have offered a new pool of candidates, combining qualities such as accessibility, and their autologous and non-immunogenic nature. However iPS cells require genetic manipulation and further analysis to exclude possible tumorigenic effects.

Various types of stimuli including, but not limited to, biochemical (e.g. soluble factors or ECM), mechanical (e.g. cyclic strain) or electrical have been shown to induce differentiation of source cells into myocytes. And while traditional assays have been key to emulating or gaining insight into myogenic differentiation, it is becoming increasingly apparent that these factors need to be cultured in a microenvironment that replicates some aspects of the *in vivo* system (Hazeltine, Selekman, and Palecek 2013). In recent years, microfluidic and microfabrication technologies have provided a powerful tool to address this issue. In this section, we present the different platforms that have been developed to recreate the chemical, mechanical and electrical microenvironment of pluripotent cells in order to better mimic the endogenous condition under which they naturally differentiate into muscle cells or to enhance the induction efficiency.

a. Chemical

Chemical cues can be provided to the cells in the form of soluble factors or as part of components embedded in the extracellular matrix on or in which the cells are cultured. Some of the challenges over the past years have been to find the right factors that would efficiently induce muscle differentiation from PSCs. For instance, to reliably promote cardiac differentiation of hESCs, (Laflamme et al. 2007; Takei et al. 2009) suggested the use of BMP-4 and Activin-4. Other researchers selected a cocktail of BMP-4, bFGF, Activin-A, VGEF and DKK-1 to induce cardiogenesis in mouse and human PSC cells (Kattman et al. 2010; L. Yang et al. 2008). Another example is the use of betaine at a concentration of 10 mM to induce morphological changes and alter the expression profile of the IGF-1 receptor to promote muscle fiber differentiation in C2C12 cells (Senesi et al. 2013). Others (Ryan et al. 2012) differentiated human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) using retinoic acid and found an enhancement of skeletal myogenesis, in particular with expression of myogenic regulatory factors (MRFs) and MyoD after 25 days of treatment. Manipulating the surrounding matrix can also promote myogenic differentiation (Watt and Huck 2013), as suggested in (Hinds et al. 2011) where the composition of the hydrogel (collagen I, fibrin and/or Matrigel) affected the contractility in an engineered muscle tissue. Similarly, a combination of myogenic factors, TGF-B and ascorbic acid embedded within viscoelastic hydrogels promoted myogenic induction of hMSC (Cameron et al. 2014).

One of the microtechnologies employed to pattern the spatial distribution of ligands in the ECM is bio-printing. Using an injection based growth factors bio-printer, Ker and co-workers were able to control geometrical and biochemical cues in order to promote musculoskeletal alignment and differentiation of C2C12 cells (Ker et al. 2011). The matrix was printed with factors such as FGF-2, BMP-2 in order to direct cells in muscle or osteoblast lineages in a concentration-dependent fashion. More recently,

Almodóvar and co-workers (Almodóvar et al. 2014) developed engineered biomimetic films that present a gradient of matrix-bound bone morphogenic protein (BMP-2 and BMP-7). The gradients were generated by forming a concentration profile of the ligand in a single microfluidic channel positioned on top of the substrate and by letting BMP bind to the ECM. Upon removal of the device and rinsing of the unbound BMP, C2C12 myoblasts were plated onto the ECM and exhibited differentiation largely toward osteogenic lineage but expression of troponin T was observed with a tuning of BMP concentration, generating a myo-inductive substrate as well.

b. Mechanical

Many tissues are exposed to continuous mechanical stimulation and mimicking the *in vivo* environment has been a major focus in this field. The mechanical forces to which stem cells are subjected are essential to regulate gene expression and cell functionality (Dado et al. 2012). In order to emulate the response of the tissue to mechanical stimuli, as produced by interactions with surrounding cells or matrix, or by muscle contraction, numerous approaches have been introduced. We discuss here two main types of stimulus: passive and active. As passive stimuli, we consider involving mechano-topographical cues and scaffold stiffness. While as active systems, we include stimuli that are dynamic and involve time-dependent stretching or forcing.

i. Passive mechanical stimuli

Cells cultured on ECM substrates are subjected to biomechanical signaling due to the structural dimensions, mechanical proprieties, porosity and topography of the matrix. Material stiffness effects on cell biology have been extensively studied and reported. Early studies (Engler et al. 2006) (Fig. 1a) demonstrated the effects of substrate elastic modulus on hMSCs and identified 10kPa as a stiffness value that promotes myogenic differentiation. Since then, micro- and nanofabrication techniques have been employed to regulate the substrate mechanical proprieties in order to promote and control stem cells fate. An example of these methods is found in the work of Kim et al. (D.-H. Kim et al. 2010), where neonatal rat ventricular myocytes cultured on a PEG nanogrooved substrates were found to exhibit increased cardiac tissue functions, as indicated by electric conduction velocity, expression of Cx43 and tissue geometry (Fig. 1b).

The effects of surface topology have also been studied using methods such as laser cutting (H. Li et al. 2012). MSCs cultured on micropatterned features engraved in a biodegradable polymer substrate (poly(L-lactide-co-e-caprolactone)) resulted in a gene expression profile associated with myogenesis. Alternatively, Kroehne and co-workers (Kroehne et al. 2008) induced collagen orientation in order to enhance muscle cell differentiation (Fig. 1c). Parallel pores ($20-50 \mu m$) were created with a unidirectional freezing process and subsequently filled with C2C12 cells, promoting muscle cell orientation and increasing force generation. Various studies have employed hydrogels to create a 3D polymer network mimicking the ECM structure. Recently, viscoelasticity of hydrogels was adopted as a myogenic promoter (Cameron et al. 2014), stressing the time dependent deformation (creep) of polyacrylamide gel (PAM) to induce differentiation of hMSCs toward a smooth muscle lineage.

ii. Active

Active stimuli, mimicking the dynamic environment cells experience *in vivo*, involve the timedependent loading of cells either plated on top of a 2D substrate or immersed in a 3D hydrogel. Typically strain values for muscle and cardiac differentiation are in the range of 1 to 10 % with a frequency of 0.5 to 2 Hz (Vunjak-Novakovic et al. 2010). These effects have been extensively studied, and recently reviewed (Ghafar-Zadeh, Waldeisen, and Lee 2011; Hazeltine, Selekman, and Palecek 2013; Simmons, Petzold, and Pruitt 2012).

Generating displacement along one axis is the simplest way to generate uniaxial strain in a deformable membrane on which cells are cultured. One of the most successful microfluidic platforms with uniaxial strain distribution is the "Lung on a Chip" (Huh et al. 2010). This design can be adapted to study stem cell differentiation toward cardiac or muscle tissue. Another approach has been employed, in which the entire PDMS microfluidic chip is subjected to cyclical strain in order to promote the differentiation of murine embryonic stem cells into cardiomyocytes (Wan, Chung, and Kamm 2011) (Fig. 1d). Consistent with the literature on increased cardiomyogenic differentiation by cyclic strain, this platform demonstrated upregulation of α -MHC in the mechanically stimulated embryoid bodies while providing higher levels of control and repeatability of the strain input than more traditional assays.

Biaxial strain offers a more appealing high throughput solution. (Tremblay et al. 2014) developed a microscale biaxial cell stretching device following the *lung on a chip* concept (Fig. 1e), where in a flanked chamber vacuum is applied. (Moraes et al. 2010), instead, developed an array of wells with deformable bottom capable of applying strains in the range of 2 to 15% (Fig. 1f). This platform was able to provide variable strain rates promoting the activation of β -catenin in cardiac progenitor cells. These active mechanical platforms, however, pose challenges for imaging. In some cases imaging is obstructed from the active mechanism or in other cases the vertical membrane displacement creates out of focus images.

Mechanical stimulation is easy to control from an engineering perspective, but biologically the results obtained after stimulation are quite sensitive to the type of stimuli applied. The effects on morphology, proliferation rate and activation can change by applying an uniaxial or equiaxial strain (Watt and Huck 2013), while varying the efficiency of differentiating MSCs into muscle cells . Particular attention must be paid to MSCs that under mechanical strain (10-15% similar to the one for muscle differentiation) may follow the osteogenic differentiation path (Qi et al. 2008).



Figure 1: Microfabrication approaches to control myogenic differentiation: passive, mechanical and electrical stimulation. *Passive mechanical stimulation* (left column): a) role of substrate stiffness in order to induce MSC differentiation (reproduced from (Engler et al. 2006) with permission), b) example of microgrooved substrate to promote cell orientation and differentiation (reproduced from (D.-H. Kim et al. 2010) with permission), c) collagen matrix orientation in order to enhance muscle cell

differentiation (reproduced from (Kroehne et al. 2008) with permission). Active mechanical stimulation (middle column): d) stretchable microfluidic chip applying cyclic to 3D-cultured mESC toward cardiac differentiation (reproduced from (Wan, Chung, and Kamm 2011) with permission), e) example of biaxial stimulation performed by applying negative pressure to the culture chamber (reproduced from (Tremblay et al. 2014) with permission), f) microwell array with deformable floor membrane pushed by pillar actuator (reproduced from (Moraes et al. 2010) with permission). *Electrical stimulation* (right column): g) micropatterned electrodes for localized electrical stimulation (reproduced from (Tandon et al. 2010) with permission), h) electrodes embedded in PDMS chamber array (reproduced from (Serena et al. 2009) with permission), i) Injection of electrically conductive material in microfluidic channels for *in situ* electrode fabrication (reproduced from (Andrea Pavesi et al. 2011) with permission).

c. Electrical

Bioelectricity and transmembrane potentials have been known to play an important role in stem cell differentiation and development (Jaffe and Nuccitelli 1977; Robinson 1985; Sundelacruz, Levin, and Kaplan 2009). In cardiac tissue, electric fields on the order of a few mV/mm to several hundred mV/mm were measured during embryonic development. And while the use of electric fields on producing myocyte contraction is ubiquitous, its downstream effect on myogenesis is still poorly understood.

Several protocols were tested on neonatal mouse and rat cardiomyocytes in order to study and promote functional cardiac tissue (Au et al. 2007; Chiu et al. 2011; Tandon et al. 2011). Electrical stimulation not only promotes functionality, but can also induce differentiation of stems cell toward cardiac lineage (Dado et al. 2012; Serena et al. 2009; Zimmermann 2011). Moreover, myogenic potential of muscle precursor cells is improved by electrical excitation (Serena et al. 2008). Distinctive electrical stimulation types or protocols (for instance monophasic versus biphasic stimulation) influence stem cell conditioning and promote muscle differentiation with different efficiencies and specific gene regulations (Pavesi et al. 2014; Pietronave et al. 2013).

Microfabricated platforms such as microelectrode arrays (MEA) allow researchers to apply precise electrical stimulation signals and record electrical activity with cellular resolution. Techniques for metal electrode deposition on glass substrate are widely used to microfabricate electrodes (Tandon et al. 2010). On the other hand, these electrodes have several potential drawbacks. First, in most cases, their opacity compromises imaging. Moreover, they are most commonly planar, and as a consequence a uniform distribution of the electric field across the channel thickness is difficult to achieve. In addition, metal deposited electrodes are generally incompatible with deformable devices or substrates that aim to combine mechanical and electrical stimulation (Lim et al. 2006). An alternative simple methodology to embed electrodes in microfabricated chips is mixing conductive material with PDMS and dedicate channels for the conductive mixture injection (Pavesi et al. 2011). This type of platform can be very useful to understand cellular process driven by electrical stimulation at microscale level

2. <u>Microfabricated devices for physiologically relevant and bio-inspired</u> <u>models</u>

The shortcomings generally encountered in traditional culture assays of muscle tissue encompass the physiological relevance, performance and long term survival. Most commonly plated in culture dishes, muscle cells, regardless of their type, evolve in two-dimensional sheets, on substrates of non-matching mechanical properties, in a randomized configuration far from the well-aligned and organized structures they would assume in their native environment, with the risk to detach from the surface when acquiring contractile capabilities (Cooper et al. 2004). Such geometries also prevent the cells from functioning the way their *in vivo* counterparts would.

To address the performance issue, extensive effort has been devoted to generating substrates to guide the formation of aligned muscle tissue. This was done by fabricating substrates with parallel linear microgrooves(Camelliti et al. 2006; Charest, García, and King 2007; Hosseini et al. 2012; Huang et al. 2006; Hume et al. 2012; Lam, Clem, and Takayama 2008; Lam et al. 2006; Yamamoto et al. 2008; Y. Zhao et al. 2009) or by micropatterning the surface with tracks of ECM molecules(Aubin et al. 2010; Bajaj et al. 2011; Camelliti et al. 2006; Nagamine et al. 2010, 2011; Parker et al. 2008; Salick et al. 2014; Zatti et al. 2012).

An alternative to microgrooves or micropatterning to produce cell alignment is the formation of 3D muscle tissues. These 3D constructs are inherently more physiological because 3D tissues formed between attachment points anchors better than adherent cultures and they spontaneously align along the long axis of the construct, enhancing at the same time their performance. Strategies included providing cells with anchoring points (steel mesh, Velcro or suture anchor)(Dennis and Kosnik 2000; Eschenhagen, Fink, and Watfchow 1997; Hinds et al. 2011; Lam et al. 2009; Rhim et al. 2007; H. H. Vandenburgh, Swasdison, and Patricia Karlisch 1991; H. H. Vandenburgh et al. 1996), to have the cells wrap themselves around fixed posts or mechanotransducer levers (Kofidis et al. 2002; Powell et al. 2002; Swasdison and Mayne 1992; Zimmermann et al. 2006). An alternative to attachment point is to form circular strips around cylindrical posts where alignment occurs circumferentially (Gwyther et al. 2011; Okano et al. 1997; Zimmermann et al. 2002). For a review on existing platforms for cardiac tissue engineering for instance, we recommend the work by Liau et al. 2012 (Liau, Zhang, and Bursac 2012).

To address the problem of throughput in muscle tissue assays, Vandenburgh *et al.* designed a system where small muscular tissues (called "miniature bioartificial muscles" or mBAM) were formed in 96 well plates (Fig 2a), each well containing a muscle construct (H. Vandenburgh et al. 2008). The tissue was formed by seeding primary myoblasts suspended in a collagen-Matrigel mix in wells containing a set of two 4-5 mm long pillars, positioned 4 mm apart. The compliant pillars were made of PDMS. Besides forming a large amount of muscle constructs at once, force measurement could be simply accomplished by monitoring the deflection of the pillars whose known mechanical properties allowed for back calculation of the applied force. This rendered obsolete the need for additional force transducers, while offering a non-invasive way to force measurement. Static tension (also called passive or resting tension) reached approximately 700 μ N after 6 days in culture, and electrically-triggered tetanic forces were measured to stabilize around 40 μ N after 8 days in culture.

The argument made by the authors is that being able to measure the function of the muscle tissue is as important, if not more so, than monitoring its gene expression in the context of drug screening, since protein synthesis does not necessarily correlates with muscle performance. They term this approach High-content drug screening (HCS), and they illustrate it in a subsequent study where the throughput of the platform described above is put to good use, by testing 31 compounds at 3 to 6 different concentrations on muscle tissues differentiated from *mdx* murine myoblasts, the genetic homolog of Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy (DMD) and by merely measuring the output tetanic force (H. Vandenburgh et al. 2009). While acknowledging that the mBAM do not fully replicate adult *in vivo* tissues, the authors ascertain that it represents a "rapid and cost-effective" intermediate step, bridging the cell-based assays and animal studies.

This platform was later adapted by Hansen et al. to accommodate for the formation of engineered heart tissue (EHT)(Hansen et al. 2010). Neonatal rat heart cells, suspended in a Fibrin-Matrigel hydrogel were casted into rectangular chambers containing pairs of PDMS posts in order to shape muscle constructs they call Fibrin-based mini-EHT (FBME). Once wrapped around the flexible pillars, the 8-mm long tissues were transferred to 24-well plates and the contractile activity of 192 samples was optically

monitored over time, under various chemical treatment condition, including chromanol, quinidine, and erythromycin and doxorubicin.

Chen and coworkers developed a similar PDMS pillar-based microfabricated platform for miniature contractile tissue formation (here named "microfabricated tissue gauges" or µTUG). After characterizing the platform on fibroblasts (Legant et al. 2009), they tested the influence of gel density and pillar stiffness on the ability for cardiomyocyte tissue to generate force, measured by the post deflection (Boudou et al. 2012) (Fig. 2b). The primary cardiomyocytes were suspended in 1 or 2.5 mg/ml collagen gels mixed with 0.5mg/mL fibrinogen, and casted around pillars whose stiffness was modulated by changing the ratio of PDMS to curing agent, rendering them "soft" (k=0.20 µN/µm) or "rigid" (k=0.45 µN/µm). Surprisingly, while both the static and dynamic tension slightly increased in the denser (and stiffer) gel, the engineering stress (force over cross-section area) decreased by more than 30%. This is explained by the fact that stiffer gels pose more resistance to compaction, resulting in thicker tissues than in softer gels with poorer cell alignment. On the other hand, stiffer pillars led to an increase in both tension and stress. Moreover, by integrating carbon electrodes on each side of the array of microwells, the authors were capable of electrically stimulating the µTUGs and reported an increase in the performance of the tissue (gel compaction, cell alignment, force generated). Perhaps as important as the ability to non-invasively monitor the tension was the possibility to assess protein expression by immunostaining, an assay impossible to carry out in larger tissues reported in the literature, which require cumbersome and timeconsuming histology sectioning. It also allows comparing in real time levels of tension and calcium signaling via fluo-3 imaging. Recently, this same platform was used in an assay where one of the two micropillars was magnetically actuated via an attached nickel bead, which offer the possibility to mechanically stimulate the muscle tissue without causing its contraction(R. Zhao, Chen, and Reich 2014).

This same μ TUG platform served as a substrate for light excitable skeletal muscles in a study by Sakar and coworkers (Sakar et al. 2012). By translating the principle of optogenetics, more commonly used in neurons (Boyden et al. 2005; Yizhar et al. 2011), to C2C12 myoblasts, the authors demonstrated how electrical stimulation could be successfully replaced by light. The advantages of optogenetics, as described in this study, are the ability to precisely control the spatiotemporal stimulation pattern. By reducing the cross section area of the excitation beam of light, individual muscle fibers could be actuated while leaving the others unresponsive, resulting in modes of tissue contraction and deformation unattainable with electrical excitation, thereby paving the way towards light-controlled soft robotics. More importantly, the combination of optogenetics and microfabrication could, in the future, decrease complexity and cost thereby enhancing the throughput of drug discovery platforms.

Most of the existing 3D muscle systems, including those presented above rely on some sort of selfaggregation of myoblasts seeded in a hydrogel, giving rise to a muscle construct whose final shape is reminiscent of the original geometry of the chamber and that of the supporting structures, which lead to some inherent heterogeneity. To circumvent this problem, an interesting method was developed in the Asada lab, resulting in very consistent 3D fascicle-like skeletal muscle strips (Neal et al. 2014). In 5-mm PDMS wells containing a rod of desired dimensions, a sacrificial gelatin gel was cast, which, upon removal of the rod following gelation, retained the cylindrical lumen. C2C12 myoblasts suspended in a liquid fibrin gel were subsequently injected into the lumen, allowed to settle and as the temperature was raised, the gelatin melted, leaving behind a perfectly shaped muscle fascicle (Fig 2c). This method proved to be extremely versatile in controlling the initial diameter of the muscle strip and made it easy to investigate the influence of the muscle size together with the gel composition on its differentiation efficiency.



Figure 2: Various designs of microdevices aiming at: (a,b) replicating the physiological morphology of muscle constructs while gaining throughput, (c) enhancing control over the size of the muscle strip, (d) improving the performance of large tissue constructs. a) Rat myoblast-derived muscle tissue formed around PDMS compliant posts (reproduced from (H. Vandenburgh et al. 2008) with permission). b) 3D cardiomyocyte muscle tissue forming around flexible pillars between day 1 (top left panel) and day 7 (bottom left panel), with dimensions small enough to be stained for troponin-T in red and DAPI in blue (top right panel), and displaying calcium activity by calcium indicator fluo-3 imaging (bottom right panel) (adapted from (Boudou et al. 2012)). c): C2C12 muscle bundle formed in a microdevice designed to precisely control the diameter (top panel) exhibiting parallel α -actinin-stained (green) myofibers (bottom panel) (adapted from (Neal et al. 2014)).

Even though the microdevices described above aimed at better recapitulating the physiology of native tissues, the reported levels of engineering stress (= force / cross section area) remain low in comparison to *in vivo* muscle. While using different cell types, the flexible micropillar platforms (Boudou et al. 2012; Sakar et al. 2012; H. Vandenburgh et al. 2008) give rise to tissues capable of generating active stress levels between 0.1-0.6 kPa, with static tension ranging from 0.8 to 3 kPa. The large tissue device(Bian et al. 2012) whose goal was to enhance the performance of the muscular construct reached active stress of 5.8 kPa. These values are however far from the *in vivo* measurements of approximately 250 kPa for skeletal muscles and 50 kPa for myocardium (Claus et al. 2003). Efforts need to be made to match the *in vitro* and *in vivo* properties. One direction would be the ability to decrease the amount of matrix, which tends to increase the cross section area of the tissue while not contributing to force generation. This also applies to undifferentiated cells; treatment with an antimitotic agent such as cytosine arabinoside has been used to reduce the number of proliferating myoblasts and therefore decrease the volume of the inactive cells (Lee and Vandenburgh 2013).

3. Microfabrication for self-assembled micro-biobots

So far, we have described microdevices designed to bring the muscle tissues closer to their *in vivo* equivalents. At the other end of the spectrum of muscle tissue engineering, is an active field of research focusing on utilizing contractile cells to emulate the function more than the tissue itself, sometimes at the

expense of physiological relevance. The products of this research are referred to as biological robots or "biobots". When employing muscle cells, those biobots often strive to replicate either locomotive functions such as *in vivo* skeletal muscles or pumping as performed by cardiomyocytes. Examples of such biobots are the fish-like swimmer robot actuated by electrically-stimulated explanted frog skeletal muscles (Herr and Dennis 2004) and the polypod powered by an insect dorsal vessel tissue (Akiyama et al. 2012). Another is the recellularization of decellularized rat heart with cardiomyocytes, recovering pumping abilities (Ott et al. 2008).

a. Locomotion

One example of a muscle-powered walking micro-biobot, was produced by plating dissociated cardiomyocytes on a thin gold 138 μ m-long lever, itself mounted on a silicon scaffold (Fig. 3a) (Xi, Schmidt, and Montemagno 2005). The contraction of muscle caused the structure to bend and bring one of the legs of the lever forward while its relaxation caused displacement of the other leg in the same direction, resulting in a net forward displacement of the system at an average speed of 38 μ m/s. This fabrication process led to the first demonstration of a self-assembled micro-biobot capable of locomotion. However, with progress in soft lithography and rapid prototyping came various micro-biobots using the same concept of locomotion driven by muscle-powered membrane bending. Using PDMS substrates as the "skeleton", two groups simultaneously developed similar types of microbiobots. One designed a three-legged walker (J. Kim et al. 2007) (Fig. 3b) and the other an ECM-patterned triangular 30-mm-thick membrane that was shown to walk or swim (Feinberg et al. 2007) (Fig. 3c), both powered by cardiomyocytes. The subsequent micro-biobots used the same approach but mimicked different modes of locomotion by adapting the shape of the PDMS substrate, keeping cardiomyocytes as their power source. An eight-lobed thin disk emulated the swimming motion of a jellyfish (Nawroth et al. 2012) (Fig. 3d) while a flagella-like biobot mimicked a sperm cell (Williams et al. 2014) (Fig. 3e).

Among the more advanced fabrication techniques employed recently to engineer the substrate of the biobots, 3D printing by a stereo-lithographic apparatus (SLA) is of particular interest. It allows for more versatility in the shape and material properties than traditionally used PDMS. Such a technique was also employed to pattern complex 3D hydrogel structures, encapsulating various cell types in a way unattainable by other current technologies (Chan et al. 2010). By printing a cantilever mounted on a base structure with the photo-polymerizable hydrogel PEGDA and using it as a support for cardiac cells, a lab at UIUC demonstrated the ability to use this technique to generate forward motion (Chan et al. 2010) (Fig. 3f). Recently, the same group made a significant advance by integrating a self-assembled 3D skeletal muscle strip (as described in the previous section) into a 3D printed hydrogel scaffold (Cvetkovic et al. 2014). C2C12 myoblasts mixed in a fibrin gel wrap around a two-legged cantilever and differentiate into an electrically-excitable muscle bundle (Fig. 3g). Upon contraction, the muscle strip brings the leg together like a limb muscle would cause the flexion of a joint. The asymmetrical geometry of the construct results in a net displacement of the biobot, at a speed of almost 10 mm/min. It should also be noted that, although skeletal muscle cells do not repeatedly contract unless externally stimulated, they have the advantage of having each myofiber electrically decoupled from its neighbors, which, in the future, might provide finer control of the motion than cardiomyocytes, as demonstrated by (Sakar et al. 2012).

While the technological achievements are undeniable, the long term applications remain unclear. While some claim that such biobots are destined to autonomously perform their locomotive tasks (along with some more elaborate ones such as drug delivery or microsurgical procedures) inside the human body, we believe it is more reasonable to think of these platforms as testbeds to a) understand the synergistic effects of the multicellular systems with their substrate and their environment, b) provide functional readout on the performance of the muscular construct and c) to demonstrate our ability to apply top-down design principles to biological tissues.

b. Pumps

In addition to their use in locomotion, muscle actuators have also been employed to perform pumping. Although extensively reviewed in the past (see, e.g., (Polacheck et al. 2013)), this area of study is worth mentioning in the present context. Two of these systems used a PDMS membrane that was deflected when actuated by cardiomyocytes, either directly plated onto the membrane (Park et al. 2007), or with forces applied via an intermediate push-bar (Tanaka et al. 2006). Combined with a system of nozzle-diffusers or check valves this approach led to a net flow of 0.2 and 2 nL/min, respectively. Another system with a geometry resembling that of a primitive heart consists of a hollow PDMS microsphere with the surface functionalized with cardiomyocytes. Upon contraction, the shell volume shrinks, squeezing fluid out, resulting in an hypothetical flow rate of 47 nL/min assuming ideal valves (Tanaka et al. 2007). Very recently, the Radisic lab designed a microdevice allowing for the study of what they term "biowires", where cardiac cell progenitors were seeded on polytetrafluoroethylene tubing template, resulting in 5-cm long perfusable and contractile muscle cords with diameters ranging from 600 to 800 μ m (Nunes et al. 2013; Xiao et al. 2014). While not a pump *per se* since no net flow rate was produced, the potential exists to displace fluid either by the addition of valves or through coordinated peristaltic contraction.

Systems of this type could potentially be integrated into microfluidic platforms such as "organs-onchips" (Luni, Serena, and Elvassore 2014) to provide constant perfusion of the system in order to supply the tissue with oxygen and nutrients or circulate the secreted factors to distant targets.



Figure 3: Examples of muscle-powered micro-biobots: a) cardiomyocyte-actuated gold micro-lever mounted on a silicon scaffold (reproduced from (Xi, Schmidt, and Montemagno 2005) with permission). b-c) Walking PDMS-based micro-biobots actuated by cardiac cells, in the form of a tripod (b) (adapted from (J. Kim et al. 2007)) or a thin folded membrane (c) (reproduced from (Feinberg et al. 2007) with permission). d-e) Swimming biobots mimicking the locomotion of a jellyfish (d) (reproduced from (Nawroth et al. 2012) with permission) or a sperm cell (e) (reproduced from (Williams et al. 2014) with permission). f-g) 3D printed micro-biobots actuated by cardiomyocytes (f) (adapted from (Chan et al. 2012) with permission) or C2C12-derived skeletal muscle cells (g) (adapted from (Cvetkovic et al. 2014)).

4. Heterotypic cocultures in microdevices

While contributing the most to the cellular mass of the body, muscle cells nonetheless never function independently in vivo, and typically interact with fibroblasts, endothelial cells or neurons to name a few. These diverse cell types act synergistically to provide support during development, homeostasis, and repair. They serve to deliver nutrients and remove waste, regulate activity, send input commands or collect data. In this section, we motivate the use of coculture systems integrating neurons or vascular networks to enhance tissue performance and better emulate the function of their *in vivo* counterparts. We then describe the microdevices developed for this field and comment on their competitive advantages.

a. Neuronal coculture

Motor neurons, somatic or autonomic, are natural candidates to coculture with muscle cells. Somatic motor neurons located in the spinal cord innervate skeletal myofibers by forming neuromuscular junctions and trigger contraction upon release of acetylcholine while autonomic motor neurons modulate heart rate via their adrenergic (sympathetic) or cholinergic (parasympathetic) synapses.

Neurons affect muscle development and function in ways beyond simple synapse signal transmission. Secreted factors such as agrin are released as the growth cone contacts the myofiber, leading to the recruitment of AChR that enhances postsynaptic differentiation (Lin et al. 2001). Moreover, studies suggest that levels of contraction of skeletal muscle coculture with neuronal cells can be improved, putatively mediated by neural agrin (Bian and Bursac 2012; Larkin et al. 2006). Conversely, modulation of skeletal muscle activity results in a retrograde signaling cascade causing adaptation of the presynaptic machinery in a pathway yet to be unraveled (Arnold, Christe, and Handschin 2012). The same synergy is true for cardiomyocytes that secrete NGF that enhances synaptic transmission with autonomic neurons (Lockhart, Turrigiano, and Birren 1997; Shcherbakova et al. 2007).

Since the first *de novo* neuromuscular junctions were formed *in vitro* with skeletal or cardiac muscle cells (Chamley, Goller, and Burnstock 1973; Peterson and Crain 1970; Veneroni and Murray 1969) neuron-muscle coculture has consisted of plated muscle explants or progenitor cells in a dish for differentiation before the neurons were seeded on top of or in close proximity to the muscle (Miles et al. 2004; Umbach et al. 2012). Some of the exciting discoveries made with such platforms include the role of terminal Schwann cells on guiding axons during regeneration (Son and Thompson 1995), the influence of neurotrophins on the maturation of NMJ (Wang and Lu 1995), the identification of glia-derived factors enhancing NMJ formation (Feng and Ko 2008; Ullian et al. 2004) or the demonstration of functional NMJ formation with mouse and human ES-derived motor neurons (X.-J. Li et al. 2005; Miles et al. 2004). These platforms, while useful, nonetheless have limitations, starting with the fact that those constructs poorly mimic the physiology of their *in vivo* counterparts (no segregation between cell types, two-dimensional, "infinitely" stiff substrates). Moreover, application of cues, be they chemical or electrical, is often poorly resolved in time or space and rarely cell-specific. These shortcomings naturally call for the use of microdevices, which have the potential to outperform traditional assay platforms in their ability to support, for instance, 3D compartmentalized cell culture.

A plethora of micro devices have been developed to manipulate neurons and axons (see review by (Roy, Kennedy, and Costantino 2013)). Many of these devices are based on the original design by Jeon where two 100- μ m high channels separated by micro grooves (3 x 10 μ m) through which only axons can pass while blocking the cell bodies (Taylor et al. 2003). This device or variations of it have been used to investigate axon guidance and axonal transport (H. J. Kim et al. 2012; Millet et al. 2010; K. Zhang et al. 2010), nerve injury and regeneration (Hellman et al. 2010; Hosmane et al. 2011; Magdesian et al. 2012; Taylor et al. 2005), generate compartmentalized cocultures (Hosmane et al. 2010; Y. Yang et al. 2009) or

form axonal diodes (Honegger et al. 2013; Peyrin et al. 2011). Other platforms allowed for exposure of 3D culture neurons to precise gradients of chemoattractants and repellents (Kothapalli et al. 2011) or gradients of mechanical stiffness of their collagen substrate (Sundararaghavan et al. 2009). Surprisingly however, there is relatively little literature on the use of microdevices in neuron-muscle interaction. In the following section, we describe the few existing ones.

While not a co-culture system *per se*, this first platform is a good example of how microfluidic devices can be used to investigate the role of neuronal secretion on skeletal muscles by precisely controlling the delivery of chemical cues (Tourovskaia, Figueroa-Masot, and Folch 2005, 2006; Tourovskaia, Li, and Folch 2008) and providing an alternative to existing, more traditional assays (Gautam et al. 1996). In this device, adherent myofibers are formed from C2C12 cells along Matrigel 25 μ m-wide microtracks regularly spaced by 200 μ m (Fig. 4a). After myotube formation, laminar flow streams were applied perpendicularly to the fibers from 4 different inlets, one of which providing a solution of neural agrin. The small dimensions of the device, resulting in laminar flow, allow for localization of the agrin-containing stream to a width of about 100 μ m. Besides generating large data sets and consistent conditions across samples, this precise spatiotemporal manipulation of the local chemical environment of the myotubes allowed for a quantitative analysis of the influence of neuron-secreted agrin on the clustering of acetylcholine receptors, the postsynaptic receptors at the neuromuscular junction.

The first microfluidic device allowing for neuromuscular coculture was developed by Takeuchi *et al.* (Takeuchi *et al.* 2011), adapted from (I. Suzuki, Y. Sugio, Y. Jimbo and K. Yasuda, Lab Chip, 2005, 5, 241–247.). The device consists of PDMS-based microchambers seeded with 4-8 superior cervical ganglia (SCG) neurons, connected by minute grooves allowing axonal outgrowth and connection with neighboring compartments, flanked by larger chambers containing SCG neurons on one side and ventricular myocytes (VM) on the other (Fig. 4b). The substrate was decorated with a microelectrode array (MEA), used to both locally stimulate neurons and record the activity of the neurons and the muscle cells. Besides recapitulating the known phenomenon that stimulation of sympathetic neurons would cause an increase in the beat rate of cardiomyocytes, the geometrical constraints of the platform result in a very consistent, repeatable and high throughput cell culture system. The compartmentalization also offers the competitive advantage to apply chemical cues locally, therefore stimulating one cell type and leaving the other unperturbed, as illustrated by the local administration of propranolol, a β -adrenergic receptor antagonist blocking the synaptic transmission between the SCG neurons and the cardiomyocytes.

While the previous paper focused on the compartmentalization of neurons and muscle cells, at the expense of a more realistic 3D morphology, Morimoto et al. developed a neuromuscular device in which murine neural stem cell (NSC)-derived motor neurons could innervate a 3D muscle strip differentiated from C2C12 myoblasts (Morimoto et al. 2013). In this device, 7-mm-long strips of C2C12 cells embedded in Matrigel were stamped onto a PDMS substrate and anchored at each end on elevated glass plates, such that upon compaction of the gel, the tissue lifted off the substrate to become a free-standing muscle bundle. Mouse NSC-derived neurospheres were subsequently plated onto the muscle strips and induced into motor neurons. After 14 days in culture, a-bungarotoxin staining revealed the clustering of AChR indicative of the formation of NMJs, confirmed by the contraction of the muscle bundles upon glutamate-induced neuronal excitation (Fig. 4c).



Figure 4: Muscle-neuron interaction microdevices. a) Microfluidic device allowing precise application of neural agrin to arrays of myotubes (reproduced from (Tourovskaia, Li, and Folch 2008) with permission). b) Coculture of spatially segregated sympathetic neurons and cardiomyocytes (reproduced from (Takeuchi et al. 2011) with permission). c) Microfluidic devices designed for 3D muscle strip innervation by motor neurons (reproduced from (Morimoto et al. 2013) with permission).

b. Vascularization

With diffusion-driven oxygen and nutrient transport spanning distances no greater than about 200 µm, it becomes critical to integrate a vascular network into muscle tissues that would extend beyond those dimensions, regardless of the type of muscle cell or even tissue (Kaully et al. 2009). This is true whether one wants to further increase the physiological relevance of an *in vitro* muscle system for fundamental biology, or build actuators with forces comparable to or even exceeding *in vivo* tissues if that tissue is meant to be implanted into a patient and need to reconnect with the native vasculature. Studies have shown that *in vivo* skeletal muscle regrowth following ischemia was greatly enhanced by the supply of proangiogenic factors or by prevascularizing implantable tissues. The former case is illustrated in studies by the Mooney lab in which those factors were locally released in a well-controlled fashion from engineered polymers (Borselli et al. 2010, 2011). For the latter scenario, Langer and coworkers demonstrated that, when supported by fibroblasts, prevascularized muscle tissues enhanced anastomosis after transplantation, resulting in higher survival of the graft (Levenberg et al. 2005). Similar results were obtained in the domain of cardiac tissue regeneration in cases where engineered scaffolds loaded with proangiogenic factors proved to be better templates for both ES-derived cardiomyocytes or in vivo cardiac tissue repair (Madden et al. 2010), where endothelial cell cocultures led to higher survival and better reorganization of cardiomyocytes (Narmoneva et al. 2004), or a combination of both (Dvir et al. 2009).

However, spontaneous revascularization in "adult" or *in vitro* muscle tissue (also true for all tissues), whether occurring before or after implantation, lacks proper organization and structure and therefore has a lower efficiency than normal in vivo vascular networks. This is where microfabrication can bring order to the tissue construct and provide an alternative to enhance tissue function.

The past few years have seen the emergence of microdevices whose goal was to guide the formation of well-controlled microvascular networks (MVN). Those platforms can be divided into two classes. The first class is composed of devices designed to fully guide the formation of highly organized microvessel arrays by prepatterning the substrate that will receive the endothelial cells. This can be achieved by shaping luminal structures, on the device material (Baranski et al. 2013; Liu et al. 2011; Yeon et al. 2012; B. Zhang et al. 2013) or in a hydrogel (Chrobak, Potter, and Tien 2006; Miller et al. 2012; Zheng et al.

2012) (Fig. 5a-b), lumens that are subsequently lined with ECs. The advantage of an extremely well defined geometry is counterbalanced by a vessel formation poorly representative of the natural angiogenesis process and underperforming characteristics. When used to prevascularize implantable patches however (Baranski et al. 2013), those microvessels still outperform randomly grown vasculature in tissue integration.

An alternative to patterning is the spontaneous formation of perfusable vascular networks by angiogenesis or vasculogenesis, wherein cells respectively either sprout from an existing endothelial monolayer or coalesce from a homogeneous single cell suspension. Closer to the in vivo formation of vascular network, these methods offer a chance to study the dynamics of vessel formation while generating better performing vasculature. The first noteworthy device to be developed consists of a microfluidic channel, host of a vascularized gel, flanked by medium channels, themselves flanked by fibroblast-containing gel region, there to provide pro-angiogenic factors (S. Kim et al. 2013) (Fig. 5c). In this study, the authors demonstrated the ability to spontaneously form microvessels with characteristics comparable to those in vivo, a characteristic not attainable with substrate-assisted vessel formation described above or existing angiogenesis platforms (Song, Bazou, and Munn 2012). Besides showing lower permeability values than in existing platforms, the vascular network responded to flow-induced shear stress in a way in vivo constructs would by upregulating NO synthesis and reorganizing their cytoskeleton. When seeded in the surrounding matrix, pericytes were found to elongate at the surface of the endothelium by adhering to the EC-derived collagen IV. In a similar platform, Whisler and coworkers (Whisler, Chen, and Kamm 2013) quantitatively evaluated how the initial cell seeding density, concentration of angiogenic growth factors, the presence of fibroblasts, the composition of the extra cellular matrix and flow-induced shear stress affect the morphology of the vascular network, and provides a tool set to make the most physiologically relevant MVN to be used in a variety of setups, such as in the context of metastasis (Chen et al. 2013).

Contemporarily, a microfluidic device was developed in the George lab, which, while having a different design and requiring interstitial flow for the formation of vascular structures (Fig. 5d), allow for the spontaneous formation of a perfusable network in a 3D hydrogel (Moya et al. 2013). Similarly to the vasculogenesis platforms described above, endothelial cells were suspended in a fibrin gel with the difference that lung fibroblasts were added to the mixture instead of being seeding in segregated chambers.

In the context of muscle vascularization, two strategies have been used so far to generate perfusable muscle tissue. The first one, consisting of forming lumens in the muscle strip before lining it with endothelial cells, was demonstrated in a platform adapted from the design by Vandenburgh (H. Vandenburgh et al. 2008). In this larger version of the original design (Vollert et al. 2014), three opposing pairs of PDMS 14 mm-long posts, positioned 17 mm apart, were decorated with dried alginate wires such that upon addition of calcium following cardiac muscle bundle formation, the alginate would dissolve, leaving behind hollow channels (Fig. 5e). The endothelial cells contained in the original cell mix were found to populate the channels and form a lining resembling a blood vessel. After more than 15 days in culture under constant perfusion, the authors found an increase of cardiomyocytes density inside the tissue, although they were not able to demonstrate an increase of contractile performance.

Another system developed by the Radisic lab used an reversed order, constructing the vasculature before forming the muscle tissue (Chiu et al. 2012). In this work, a PDMS substrate patterned with linear microgrooves and coated with a proangiogenic factor-releasing hydrogel was flanked with artery and vein explants on each side of the platform. The topography of the substrate together with the soluble factor guided anastomosis from one explant to the other, forming a perfusable bridge (Fig. 5f). Subsequently, cardiomyocytes were seeded on top of this vascular bed, and were shown to perform better than the non-

vascularized ones. Moreover, the engineered tissue could be removed from its PDMS substrate, forming a stand-alone perfused cardiac tissue for applications such as transplantation.

To date, however, no microdevice has been designed to take advantage of the spontaneous vessel formation in a muscle-endothelial cell coculture, in a way that has previously been proven successful at a the macroscopic level (Lesman et al. 2010; Levenberg et al. 2005).



Figure 5: Vasculature microdevices (a,b,c,d) and muscle vascularization platforms (e,f). a) Formation of a endothelialized perfusable lumen in a microdevice (adapted from (Chrobak, Potter, and Tien 2006)). b) microdevice-assisted capillary formation by sprouting angiogenesis (reproduced from (Yeon et al. 2012) with permission). c-d) Examples of microdevice for the formation of perfusable microvascular network by vasculogenesis (adapted from (S. Kim et al. 2013) and (reproduced from (Moya et al. 2013) with permission). e) Precasted lumen endothelialization in a muscle microtissue (adapted from (Vollert et al. 2014)). f) Microdevice promoting the formation of a microvessel bed for the vascularization of muscle tissue (reproduced from (Chiu et al. 2012) with permission).

c. Other potential coculture systems

In the quest to replicate *in vivo* muscle performance and control, further improvements will likely be necessary, and many of these will require the addition of other, non-muscle cell types. Among these, fibroblasts have been shown to enhance myogenesis of C2C12 or cardiomyocytes (Cooper et al. 2004; Radisic et al. 2008) and improve vascularization by secreting factors promoting and stabilizing vasculature (Aubin et al. 2010). Glial cells also have been observed to enhance the clustering of AChR on the postsynaptic side of a NMJ (Cao and Ko 2007; Feng and Ko 2008; Ullian et al. 2004), presumably increasing the activation of the muscle construct. However, no systematic assays have yet been published on using microtechnologies to take full advantage of these observations to enhance neuromuscular tissues or quantitatively and thoroughly investigate the process. Nonetheless, coculturing them with muscle cells in a well-defined and controllable environment as described above with neurons or vascular networks should strengthen the understanding of the associated synergistic mechanisms and at the same time, improve the performance of the engineered tissue.

Conclusion

Muscle tissue engineering has made tremendous progress over the past decade thanks to the ingenuity of many, and the development of new enabling technologies. An ultimate goal of this work is to draw

upon all the features described above in order to produce models that either better replicate human physiology or improve the functionality of *in vitro*, non-physiological systems. In the case of models for physiological tissue, a major aim should be to improve performance of the muscle constructs so that they can better reproduce normal *in vivo* contractile levels of stress. This will likely involve creating systems with natural innervation, vascular supply, and more realistic ECM, both in terms of its elasticity properties and volume fraction within the constructs. All of this should lead to muscle systems that can more realistically mimic *in vivo* function and therefore be more useful as platforms for drug screening, models for muscle regeneration, or studies of basic muscle physiology. In the case of *in vitro*, nonphysiological applications, there is much room for improvement, and thus considerable opportunity to expand the realm of muscle-actuated biobots, pumps, or other systems requiring contractile behavior. To enable control of these systems, optogenetic, neural, or other forms of activation will likely be required. Adding sensory neurons that can sample the local environment and direct the motion in response to it through interactions with motor neurons represents a particularly exciting area of research. And as systems of larger scale are needed, vascular networks will become essential in order to meet the high metabolic needs of these tissues. All this appears to be on the not-too-distant horizon, however, so we can expect significant advances in these areas over the next several years.



Figure 6: Schematic presenting the specific features of microdevices demonstrated in the literature (first column), resulting in advantages over traditional assays (middle column), that can translate into specific fields of application (right column).

As reviewed here, we can appreciate how microfabrication has allowed the development of microdevices with features absent from traditional assay systems. These features, including compartmentalization of multicellular cultures or alignment and order of the tissue to name a few (Fig. 6, left column), in turn enhance the performance of the tissue culture platform in that, for instance, it better mimics the *in vivo* microenvironment, allow for the application of physiologically relevant cues, or facilitates data acquisition and increases throughput (Fig. 6, middle column). We are now at a turning point where these features should be effectively employed by identifying specific applications that would benefit from the use of microfabricated devices and developing designs accordingly (Fig. 6, right panel).

Also, with increasing ability to precisely form and manipulate tissues, we should not neglect the extraordinary ability for a tissue to self-differentiate / codifferentiate and assemble into complex tissue by exhibiting emergent behaviors as was recently demonstrated for various tissues such as gut or brain (Lancaster et al. 2013). The future of microdevice-aided tissue engineering resides in the ability to harness those properties, often resulting in more *in vivo*-like performance, and combine them with techniques in genetic engineering, imaging and material science.

Acknowledgements

Funding from the National Science Foundation Science and Technology Center for Emergent Behaviors of Integrated Cellular Systems (CBET-0939511), the National Research Foundation Singapore through the Singapore MIT Alliance for Research and Technology's BioSystems and Micromechanics Inter-Disciplinary Research program, and the National Cancer Institute (1R33CA174550) is greatly appreciated. The authors would like to thank the members of the Kamm Lab for the helpful discussion.

Bibliography

- Akiyama, Yoshitake, Takayuki Hoshino, Kikuo Iwabuchi, and Keisuke Morishima. 2012. "Room Temperature Operable Autonomously Moving Bio-Microrobot Powered by Insect Dorsal Vessel Tissue." *PloS one* 7(7): e38274.
- Arnold, Anne-Sophie, Martine Christe, and Christoph Handschin. 2012. "A Functional Motor Unit in the Culture Dish: Co-Culture of Spinal Cord Explants and Muscle Cells." *Journal of visualized experiments : JoVE* (62): 1–4.
- Au, Hoi Ting H, Irene Cheng, Mohammad F Chowdhury, and Milica Radisic. 2007. "Interactive Effects of Surface Topography and Pulsatile Electrical Field Stimulation on Orientation and Elongation of Fibroblasts and Cardiomyocytes." *Biomaterials* 28(29): 4277–93.
- Aubin, Hug, Jason W Nichol, Ché B Hutson, Hojae Bae, Alisha L Sieminski, Donald M Cropek, Payam Akhyari, and Ali Khademhosseini. 2010. "Directed 3D Cell Alignment and Elongation in Microengineered Hydrogels." *Biomaterials* 31(27): 6941–51.
- Bajaj, Piyush, Bobby Reddy, Larry Millet, Chunan Wei, Pinar Zorlutuna, Gang Bao, and Rashid Bashir. 2011. "Patterning the Differentiation of C2C12 Skeletal Myoblasts." *Integrative biology : quantitative biosciences from nano to macro* 3(9): 897–909.
- Baranski, Jan D, Ritika R Chaturvedi, Kelly R Stevens, Jeroen Eyckmans, and Brian Carvalho. 2013. "Geometric Control of Vascular Networks to Enhance Engineered Tissue Integration and Function." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 110(19): 1–6.
- Bian, Weining, and Nenad Bursac. 2012. "Soluble Miniagrin Enhances Contractile Function of Engineered Skeletal Muscle." FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology 26(2): 955–65.
- Bian, Weining, Mark Juhas, Terry W Pfeiler, and Nenad Bursac. 2012. "Local Tissue Geometry Determines Contractile Force Generation of Engineered Muscle Networks." *Tissue engineering. Part A* 18(9): 957–67.
- Borselli, Cristina, Christine a Cezar, Dymitri Shvartsman, Herman Vandenburgh, and David J Mooney. 2011. "The Role of Multifunctional Delivery Scaffold in the Ability of Cultured Myoblasts to Promote Muscle Regeneration." *Biomaterials* 32(34): 8905–14.
- Borselli, Cristina, Hannah Storrie, Frank Benesch-Lee, Dmitry Shvartsman, Christine Cezar, Jeff W Lichtman, Herman Vandenburgh, and David J Mooney. 2010. "Functional Muscle Regeneration with Combined Delivery of Angiogenesis and Myogenesis Factors." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107(8): 3287–92.
- Boudou, Thomas, Wesley R Legant, Anbin Mu, Michael A Borochin, Nimalan Thavandiran, Milica Radisic, Peter W Zandstra, Jonathan A Epstein, Kenneth B Margulies, and Christopher S Chen. 2012. "A Microfabricated Platform to Measure and Manipulate the Mechanics of Engineered Cardiac Microtissues." *Tissue engineering. Part A* 18: 910–19.
- Boyden, Edward S, Feng Zhang, Ernst Bamberg, Georg Nagel, and Karl Deisseroth. 2005. "Millisecond-Timescale, Genetically Targeted Optical Control of Neural Activity." *Nature neuroscience* 8(9): 1263–68.
- Camelliti, Patrizia, John O Gallagher, Peter Kohl, and Andrew D McCulloch. 2006. "Micropatterned Cell Cultures on Elastic Membranes as an in Vitro Model of Myocardium." *Nature protocols* 1(3): 1379–91.
- Cameron, Andrew R, Jessica E Frith, Guillermo A Gomez, Alpha S Yap, and Justin J Cooper-White. 2014. "The Effect of Time-Dependent Deformation of Viscoelastic Hydrogels on Myogenic Induction and Rac1 Activity in Mesenchymal Stem Cells." *Biomaterials* 35(6): 1857–68.
- Cao, Guan, and Chien-Ping Ko. 2007. "Schwann Cell-Derived Factors Modulate Synaptic Activities at Developing Neuromuscular Synapses." *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 27(25): 6712–22.
- Chamley, Julie H, Ian Goller, and Geoffrey Burnstock. 1973. "Selective Growth of Sympathetic Nerve Fibers to Explants of Normally Densely Innervated Autonomic Effect Organs in Tissue Culture." *Developmental Biology* 31: 362–79.
- Chan, Vincent, Kidong Park, Mitchell B Collens, Hyunjoon Kong, Taher a Saif, and Rashid Bashir. 2012. "Development of Miniaturized Walking Biological Machines." *Scientific reports* 2: 857.
- Chan, Vincent, Pinar Zorlutuna, Jae Hyun Jeong, Hyunjoon Kong, and Rashid Bashir. 2010. "Three-Dimensional Photopatterning of Hydrogels Using Stereolithography for Long-Term Cell Encapsulation." *Lab on a chip* 0197(207890).
- Charest, Joseph L, Andrés J García, and William P King. 2007. "Myoblast Alignment and Differentiation on Cell Culture Substrates with Microscale Topography and Model Chemistries." *Biomaterials* 28(13): 2202–10.
- Chen, Michelle B, Jordan a Whisler, Jessie S Jeon, and Roger D Kamm. 2013. "Mechanisms of Tumor Cell Extravasation in an in Vitro Microvascular Network Platform." *Integrative biology : quantitative biosciences from nano to macro* 5(10): 1262–71.
- Chiu, Loraine L Y, Rohin K Iyer, John-Paul King, and Milica Radisic. 2011. "Biphasic Electrical Field Stimulation Aids in Tissue Engineering of Multicell-Type Cardiac Organoids." *Tissue Engineering Part A* 17(11-12): 1465–77.
- Chiu, Loraine L Y, Miles Montgomery, Yan Liang, Haijiao Liu, and Milica Radisic. 2012. "Perfusable Branching Microvessel Bed for Vascularization of Engineered Tissues." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 109(50): E3414–23.
- Chrobak, Kenneth M, Daniel R Potter, and Joe Tien. 2006. "Formation of Perfused, Functional Microvascular Tubes in Vitro." *Microvascular research* 71(3): 185–96.
- Claus, P., M. McLaughlin, J. D'hooge, G.R. Sutherland, and B. Bijnens. 2003. "Estimation of Active Myocardial Force Development: A Feasibility Study in a Potentially Clinical Setting." Proceedings of the 25th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society (IEEE Cat. No.03CH37439): 103–6.
- Cooper, S T, a L Maxwell, E Kizana, M Ghoddusi, E C Hardeman, I E Alexander, D G Allen, and K N North. 2004. "C2C12 Co-Culture on a Fibroblast Substratum Enables Sustained Survival of Contractile, Highly Differentiated Myotubes with Peripheral Nuclei and Adult Fast Myosin Expression." Cell motility and the cytoskeleton 58(3): 200–211.
- Cvetkovic, Caroline, Ritu Raman, Vincent Chan, Brian J. Williams, Madeline Tolish, Piyush Bajaj, Mahmut Selman Sakar, H. Harry Asada, Saif Taher A, and Rashid Bashir. 2014. "3D Printed Electrically Paced Skeletal Muscle Powered Biological Machine." *submitted*.
- Dado, Dekel, Maayan Sagi, Shulamit Levenberg, and Assaf Zemel. 2012. "Mechanical Control of Stem Cell Differentiation." *Regenerative medicine* 7(1): 101–16.
- Dennis, R G, and P E Kosnik. 2000. "Excitability and Isometric Contractile Properties of Mammalian Skeletal Muscle Constructs Engineered in Vitro." *In vitro cellular & developmental biology. Animal* 36(5): 327–35.

- Dvir, Tal, Alon Kedem, Emil Ruvinov, Oren Levy, Inbar Freeman, Natalie Landa, Radka Holbova, Micha S Feinberg, Shani Dror, Yoram Etzion, Jonathan Leor, and Smadar Cohen. 2009. "Prevascularization of Cardiac Patch on the Omentum Improves Its Therapeutic Outcome." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106(35): 14990–95.
- Engler, Adam J, Shamik Sen, H Lee Sweeney, and Dennis E Discher. 2006. "Matrix Elasticity Directs Stem Cell Lineage Specification." Cell 126(4): 677–89. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16923388.
- Eschenhagen, Thomas, Christine Fink, and Jens Watfchow. 1997. "Three-Dimensional Cardiomyocytes Muscle Model Reconstitution in a Collagen System of Embryonic Matrix : A New Heart." *FASEB* 11: 683–94.
- Feinberg, Adam W, Alex Feigel, Sergey S Shevkoplyas, Sean Sheehy, George M Whitesides, and Kevin Kit Parker. 2007. "Muscular Thin Films for Building Actuators and Powering Devices." Science (New York, N.Y.) 317(5843): 1366–70.
- Feng, Zhihua, and Chien-Ping Ko. 2008. "Schwann Cells Promote Synaptogenesis at the Neuromuscular Junction via Transforming Growth Factor-beta1." *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 28(39): 9599–9609.
- Fishman, Jonathan Mark, Athanasios Tyraskis, Panagiotis Maghsoudlou, Luca Urbani, Giorgia Totonelli, Martin A Birchall, and Paolo De Coppi. 2013. "Skeletal Muscle Tissue Engineering: Which Cell to Use ?" *Tissue Engineering Part B: Reviews* 19(6): 503–15.
- Gautam, Medha, Peter G Noakes, Lisa Moscoso, Fabio Rupp, Richard H Scheller, John P Merlie, and Joshua R Sanes. 1996. "Defective Neuromuscular Synaptogenesis in Agrin-Deficient Mutant Mice." *Cell* 85: 525–35.
- Ghafar-Zadeh, Ebrahim, John R Waldeisen, and Luke P Lee. 2011. "Engineered Approaches to the Stem Cell Microenvironment for Cardiac Tissue Regeneration." *Lab on a chip* 11(18): 3031–48.
- Gwyther, Tracy a, Jason Z Hu, Alexander G Christakis, Jeremy K Skorinko, Sharon M Shaw, Kristen L Billiar, and Marsha W Rolle. 2011. "Engineered Vascular Tissue Fabricated from Aggregated Smooth Muscle Cells." *Cells, tissues, organs* 194(1): 13–24.
- Hansen, Arne, Alexandra Eder, Marlene Bönstrup, Marianne Flato, Marco Mewe, Sebastian Schaaf, Bülent Aksehirlioglu, Alexander P Schwoerer, Alexander Schwörer, June Uebeler, and Thomas Eschenhagen. 2010. "Development of a Drug Screening Platform Based on Engineered Heart Tissue." Circulation research 107(1): 35–44.
- Hazeltine, Laurie B, Joshua A Selekman, and Sean P Palecek. 2013. "Engineering the Human Pluripotent Stem Cell Microenvironment to Direct Cell Fate." *Biotechnology advances* 31(7): 1002–19.
- Hellman, Amy N, Behrad Vahidi, Hyung Joon Kim, Wael Mismar, Oswald Steward, Noo Li Jeon, and Vasan Venugopalan. 2010. "Examination of Axonal Injury and Regeneration in Micropatterned Neuronal Culture Using Pulsed Laser Microbeam Dissection." *Lab on a chip* 10(16): 2083–92.
- Herr, Hugh, and Robert G Dennis. 2004. "A Swimming Robot Actuated by Living Muscle Tissue." Journal of neuroengineering and rehabilitation 1(1): 6.
- Hinds, Sara, Weining Bian, Robert G Dennis, and Nenad Bursac. 2011. "The Role of Extracellular Matrix Composition in Structure and Function of Bioengineered Skeletal Muscle." *Biomaterials* 32(14): 3575–83.
- Honegger, Thibault, Mark a Scott, Mehmet F Yanik, and Joel Voldman. 2013. "Electrokinetic Confinement of Axonal Growth for Dynamically Configurable Neural Networks." Lab on a chip 13(4): 589–98.
- Hosmane, Suneil, Adam Fournier, Rika Wright, Labchan Rajbhandari, Rezina Siddique, In Hong Yang, K T Ramesh, Arun Venkatesan, and Nitish Thakor. 2011. "Valve-Based Microfluidic Compression Platform: Single Axon Injury and Regrowth." *Lab on a chip* 11(22): 3888– 95.
- Hosmane, Suneil, In Hong Yang, April Ruffin, Nitish Thakor, and Arun Venkatesan. 2010. "Circular Compartmentalized Microfluidic Platform: Study of Axon-Glia Interactions." *Lab on a chip* 10(6): 741–47.
- Hosseini, Vahid, Samad Ahadian, Serge Ostrovidov, Gulden Camci-Unal, Song Chen, Hirokazu Kaji, Murugan Ramalingam, and Ali Khademhosseini. 2012. "Engineered Contractile Skeletal Muscle Tissue on a Microgrooved Methacrylated Gelatin Substrate." *Tissue* engineering. Part A 18(23-24): 2453–65.
- Huang, Ngan F, Shyam Patel, Rahul G Thakar, Jun Wu, Benjamin S Hsiao, Benjamin Chu, Randall J Lee, and Song Li. 2006. "Myotube Assembly on Nanofibrous and Micropatterned Polymers." *Nano letters* 6(3): 537–42.
- Huh, D, B D Matthews, A Mammoto, M Montoya-Zavala, H Y Hsin, and D E Ingber. 2010. "Reconstituting Organ-Level Lung Functions on a Chip." *Science* 328(5986): 1662–68.
- Hume, Stephanie L, Sarah M Hoyt, John S Walker, Balaji V Sridhar, John F Ashley, Christopher N Bowman, and Stephanie J Bryant. 2012. "Alignment of Multi-Layered Muscle Cells within Three-Dimensional Hydrogel Macrochannels." Acta biomaterialia 8(6): 2193–2202.
- Jaffe, L F, and R Nuccitelli. 1977. "Electrical Controls of Development." Annual review of biophysics and bioengineering 6: 445–76. Kattman, Steven J, Alec D Witty, Mark Gagliardi, Nicole C Dubois, Maryam Niapour, Akitsu Hotta, James Ellis, and Gordon Keller. 2010. "Stage-Specific Optimization of Activin/Nodal and BMP Signaling Promotes Cardiac Differentiation of Mouse and Human Pluripotent Stem Cell Lines." Cell Stem Cell 8(2): 228–40.
- Kaully, Tamar, Keren Kaufman-Francis, Ayelet Lesman, and Shulamit Levenberg. 2009. "Vascularization--the Conduit to Viable Engineered Tissues." *Tissue engineering. Part B, Reviews* 15(2): 159-69.
- Kim, Deok-Ho, Elizabeth A Lipke, Pilnam Kim, Raymond Cheong, Susan Thompson, Michael Delannoy, Kahp-Yang Suh, Leslie Tung, and Andre Levchenko. 2010. "Nanoscale Cues Regulate the Structure and Function of Macroscopic Cardiac Tissue Constructs." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 107(2): 565–70.
- Kim, Hyung Joon, Jeong Won Park, Jae Hwan Byun, Wayne W. Poon, Carl W. Cotman, Charless C. Fowlkes, and Noo Li Jeon. 2012. "Quantitative Analysis of Axonal Transport by Using Compartmentalized and Surface Micropatterned Culture of Neurons." ACS Chemical Neuroscience 3(6): 433–38. http://pubs.acs.org/doi/abs/10.1021/cn3000026.
- Kim, Jinseok, Jungyul Park, Sungwook Yang, Jeongeun Baek, Byungkyu Kim, Sang Ho Lee, Eui-Sung Yoon, Kukjin Chun, and Sukho Park. 2007. "Establishment of a Fabrication Method for a Long-Term Actuated Hybrid Cell Robot." *Lab on a chip* 7(11): 1504–8.
- Kim, Sudong, Hyunjae Lee, Minhwan Chung, and Noo Li Jeon. 2013. "Engineering of Functional, Perfusable 3D Microvascular Networks on a Chip." *Lab on a chip* 13(8): 1489–1500.
- Kofidis, T., P. Akhyari, J. Boublik, P. Theodorou, U. Martin, A. Ruhparwar, S. Fischer, T. Eschenhagen, H.P. Kubis, T. Kraft, R. Leyh, and A. Haverich. 2002. "In Vitro Engineering of Heart Muscle: Artificial Myocardial Tissue." *The Journal of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery* 124(1): 63–69.
- Kothapalli, Chandrasekhar R, Ed van Veen, Sarra de Valence, Seok Chung, Ioannis K Zervantonakis, Frank B Gertler, and Roger D Kamm. 2011. "A High-Throughput Microfluidic Assay to Study Neurite Response to Growth Factor Gradients." Lab on a chip 11(3): 497–507.
- Kroehne, V, I Heschel, F Schügner, D Lasrich, J W Bartsch, and H Jockusch. 2008. "Use of a Novel Collagen Matrix with Oriented Pore Structure for Muscle Cell Differentiation in Cell Culture and in Grafts." *Journal of cellular and molecular medicine* 12(5A): 1640–48.

- Kshitiz, Deok-Ho Kim, David J Beebe, and Andre Levchenko. 2011. "Micro- and Nanoengineering for Stem Cell Biology: The Promise with a Caution." *Trends in biotechnology* 29(8): 399–408.
- Laflamme, Michael A, Kent Y Chen, Anna V Naumova, Veronica Muskheli, James A Fugate, Sarah K Dupras, Hans Reinecke, Chunhui Xu, Mohammad Hassanipour, Shailaja Police, Chris O'Sullivan, Lila Collins, Yinhong Chen, Elina Minami, Edward A Gill, Shuichi Ueno, Chun Yuan, Joseph Gold, and Charles E Murry. 2007. "Cardiomyocytes Derived from Human Embryonic Stem Cells in pro-Survival Factors Enhance Function of Infarcted Rat Hearts." *Nature Biotechnology* 25(9): 1015–24.
- Lam, Mai T, William C Clem, and Shuichi Takayama. 2008. "Reversible on-Demand Cell Alignment Using Reconfigurable Microtopography." Biomaterials 29(11): 1705–12.
- Lam, Mai T, Yen-Chih Huang, Ravi K Birla, and Shuichi Takayama. 2009. "Microfeature Guided Skeletal Muscle Tissue Engineering for Highly Organized 3-Dimensional Free-Standing Constructs." *Biomaterials* 30(6): 1150–55.
- Lam, Mai T, Sylvie Sim, Xiaoyue Zhu, and Shuichi Takayama. 2006. "The Effect of Continuous Wavy Micropatterns on Silicone Substrates on the Alignment of Skeletal Muscle Myoblasts and Myotubes." *Biomaterials* 27(24): 4340–47.
- Lancaster, Madeline a, Magdalena Renner, Carol-Anne Martin, Daniel Wenzel, Louise S Bicknell, Matthew E Hurles, Tessa Homfray, Josef M Penninger, Andrew P Jackson, and Juergen a Knoblich. 2013. "Cerebral Organoids Model Human Brain Development and Microcephaly." *Nature* 501(7467): 373–79.
- Larkin, Lisa M, Jack H Van Der Meulen, Robert G Dennis, and Jeffrey B Kennedy. 2006. "Functional Evaluation of Nerve-Skeletal Muscle Constructs Engineered In Vitro." *In vitro cellular & developmental biology. Animal* 42: 75–82.
- Lee, Peter H.U, and Herman H Vandenburgh. 2013. "Skeletal Muscle Atrophy in Bioengineered Skeletal Muscle : A New Model System." *Tissue engineering. Part A* 19(19): 1–9.
- Legant, Wesley R, Amit Pathak, Michael T Yang, Vikram S Deshpande, Robert M McMeeking, and Christopher S Chen. 2009. "Microfabricated Tissue Gauges to Measure and Manipulate Forces from 3D Microtissues." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 106(25): 10097–102.
- Lesman, Ayelet, Manhal Habib, Oren Caspi, Amira Gepstein, Gil Arbel, Shulamit Levenberg, and Lior Gepstein. 2010. "Transplantation of a Tissue-Engineered Human Vascularized Cardiac Muscle." *Tissue engineering. Part A* 16(1): 115–25.
- Levenberg, Shulamit, Jeroen Rouwkema, Mara Macdonald, Evan S Garfein, Daniel S Kohane, Diane C Darland, Robert Marini, Clemens a van Blitterswijk, Richard C Mulligan, Patricia a D'Amore, and Robert Langer. 2005. "Engineering Vascularized Skeletal Muscle Tissue." Nature biotechnology 23(7): 879–84.
- Li, Huaqiong, Feng Wen, Yee Shan Wong, Freddy Yin Chiang Boey, Venkatraman S Subbu, David Tai Leong, Kee Woei Ng, Gary Ka Lai Ng, and Lay Poh Tan. 2012. "Direct Laser Machining-Induced Topographic Pattern Promotes up-Regulation of Myogenic Markers in Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells." *Acta biomaterialia* 8(2): 531–39.
- Li, Jing, and Francis Lin. 2011. "Microfluidic Devices for Studying Chemotaxis and Electrotaxis." Trends in cell biology 21(8): 489-97.
- Li, Xue-Jun, Zhong-Wei Du, Ewa D Zarnowska, Matthew Pankratz, Lauren O Hansen, Robert A Pearce, and Su-Chun Zhang. 2005. "Specification of Motoneurons from Human Embryonic Stem Cells." *Nature biotechnology* 23(2): 215–21.

Liau, Brian, Donghui Zhang, and Nenad Bursac. 2012. "Functional Cardiac Tissue Engineering." *Regenerative medicine* 7(2): 187–206.

- Lim, Kwan Seop, Woo-Jin Chang, Yoon-Mo Koo, and Rashid Bashir. 2006. "Reliable Fabrication Method of Transferable Micron Scale Metal Pattern for Poly(dimethylsiloxane) Metallization." *Lab on a chip* 6(4): 578–80.
- Lin, Weichun, Robert W Burgess, Bertha Dominguez, Samuel L Pfaff, Joshua R Sanes, and Kuo-fen Lee. 2001. "Distinct Roles of Nerve and Muscle in Postsynaptic Differentiation of the Neuromuscular Synapse." *Nature*: 1057–64.
 Liu, Yuxin, Dmitry A Markov, John P Wikswo, and Lisa J McCawley. 2011. "Microfabricated Scaffold-Guided Endothelial Morphogenesis in
- Liu, Yuxin, Dmitry A Markov, John P Wikswo, and Lisa J McCawley. 2011. "Microfabricated Scaffold-Guided Endothelial Morphogenesis in Three-Dimensional Culture." *Biomedical microdevices* 13(5): 837–46.
- Lockhart, S T, G G Turrigiano, and S J Birren. 1997. "Nerve Growth Factor Modulates Synaptic Transmission between Sympathetic Neurons and Cardiac Myocytes." *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 17(24): 9573–82.
- Luni, Camilla, Elena Serena, and Nicola Elvassore. 2014. "Human-on-Chip for Therapy Development and Fundamental Science." Current opinion in biotechnology 25: 45-50.
- Madden, Lauran R, Derek J Mortisen, Eric M Sussman, Sarah K Dupras, James a Fugate, Janet L Cuy, Kip D Hauch, Michael a Laflamme, Charles E Murry, and Buddy D Ratner. 2010. "Proangiogenic Scaffolds as Functional Templates for Cardiac Tissue Engineering." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 107(34): 15211–16.
- Magdesian, Margaret H, Fernando S Sanchez, Monserratt Lopez, Peter Thostrup, Nela Durisic, Wiam Belkaid, Dalinda Liazoghli, Peter Grütter, and David R Colman. 2012. "Atomic Force Microscopy Reveals Important Differences in Axonal Resistance to Injury." *Biophysical journal* 103(3): 405–14.
- Miles, Gareth B, Damien C Yohn, Hynek Wichterle, Thomas M Jessell, Victor F Rafuse, and Robert M Brownstone. 2004. "Functional Properties of Motoneurons Derived from Mouse Embryonic Stem Cells." The Journal of neuroscience 24(36): 7848 –7858.
- Miller, Jordan S, Kelly R Stevens, Michael T Yang, Brendon M Baker, Duc-Huy T Nguyen, Daniel M Cohen, Esteban Toro, Alice a Chen, Peter a Galie, Xiang Yu, Ritika Chaturvedi, Sangeeta N Bhatia, and Christopher S Chen. 2012. "Rapid Casting of Patterned Vascular Networks for Perfusable Engineered Three-Dimensional Tissues." *Nature materials* 11(9): 768–74.
- Millet, Larry J, Matthew E Stewart, Ralph G Nuzzo, and Martha U Gillette. 2010. "Guiding Neuron Development with Planar Surface Gradients of Substrate Cues Deposited Using Microfluidic Devices." *Lab on a chip* 10(12): 1525–35.
- Moraes, C, J H Chen, Y Sun, and C A Simmons. 2010. "Microfabricated Arrays for High-Throughput Screening of Cellular Response to Cyclic Substrate Deformation - Lab on a Chip (RSC Publishing) DOI:10.1039/B914460A." Lab on a chip.
- Morimoto, Yuya, Midori Kato-Negishi, Hiroaki Onoe, and Shoji Takeuchi. 2013. "Three-Dimensional Neuron-Muscle Constructs with Neuromuscular Junctions." *Biomaterials* 34(37): 9413–19.
- Moya, Monica L, Yu-hsiang Hsu, Abraham P Lee, Christopher C W Hughes, and Steven C George. 2013. "In Vitro Perfused Human Capillary Networks." *Tissue engineering. Part C* 19(9): 730–37.
- Nagamine, Kuniaki, Takeaki Kawashima, Takeshi Ishibashi, Hirokazu Kaji, Makoto Kanzaki, and Matsuhiko Nishizawa. 2010. "Micropatterning Contractile C2C12 Myotubes Embedded in a Fibrin Gel." *Biotechnology and bioengineering* 105(6): 1161–67.
- Nagamine, Kuniaki, Takeaki Kawashima, Soichiro Sekine, Yuichiro Ido, Makoto Kanzaki, and Matsuhiko Nishizawa. 2011. "Spatiotemporally Controlled Contraction of Micropatterned Skeletal Muscle Cells on a Hydrogel Sheet." *Lab on a chip* 11(3): 513–17.
- Narmoneva, Daria A, Rada Vukmirovic, Michael E Davis, Roger D Kamm, and Richard T Lee. 2004. "Endothelial Cells Promote Cardiac Myocyte Survival and Spatial Reorganization: Implications for Cardiac Regeneration." *Circulation* 110(8): 962–68.

- Nawroth, Janna C, Hyungsuk Lee, Adam W Feinberg, Crystal M Ripplinger, Megan L McCain, Anna Grosberg, John O Dabiri, and Kevin Kit Parker. 2012. "A Tissue-Engineered Jellyfish with Biomimetic Propulsion." *Nature Biotechnology* 30(8): 792–97.
- Neal, Devin, Mahmut Selman Sakar, Lee-Ling S Ong, and H Harry Asada. 2014. "Formation of Elongated Fascicle-Inspired 3D Tissues Consisting of High-Density, Aligned Cells Using Sacrificial Outer Molding." Lab on a chip.
- Nunes, Sara S, Jason W Miklas, Jie Liu, Roozbeh Aschar-Sobbi, Yun Xiao, Boyang Zhang, Jiahua Jiang, Stéphane Massé, Mark Gagliardi, Anne Hsieh, Nimalan Thavandiran, Michael a Laflamme, Kumaraswamy Nanthakumar, Gil J Gross, Peter H Backx, Gordon Keller, and Milica Radisic. 2013. "Biowire: A Platform for Maturation of Human Pluripotent Stem Cell-Derived Cardiomyocytes." *Nature methods* 10(8): 781–87.
- Okano, Takahisa, Shinichi Satoh, Takahiro Oka, and Takehisa Matsuda. 1997. "Highly Dense, Highly Oriented Hybrid Muscular Tissues Biomimicking Native Tissues." *ASAIO J.* 43: M749–53.
- Ott, Harald C, Thomas S Matthiesen, Saik-Kia Goh, Lauren D Black, Stefan M Kren, Theoden I Netoff, and Doris a Taylor. 2008. "Perfusion-Decellularized Matrix: Using Nature's Platform to Engineer a Bioartificial Heart." *Nature medicine* 14(2): 213–21.
- Park, Jungyul, Il Chaek Kim, Jeongeun Baek, Misun Cha, Jinseok Kim, Sukho Park, Junghoon Lee, and Byungkyu Kim. 2007. "Micro Pumping with Cardiomyocyte-Polymer Hybrid." Lab on a chip 7(10): 1367–70.
- Parker, Kevin Kit, John Tan, Christopher S Chen, and Leslie Tung. 2008. "Myofibrillar Architecture in Engineered Cardiac Myocytes." *Circulation research* 103(4): 340–42.
- Pavesi, A, M Soncini, A Zamperone, S Pietronave, E Medico, A Redaelli, M Prat, and G B Fiore. 2014. "Electrical Conditioning of Adipose-Derived Stem Cells in a Multi-Chamber Culture Platform." *Biotechnology and bioengineering*.
- Pavesi, Andrea, Francesco Piraino, Gianfranco B Fiore, Kevin M Farino, Matteo Moretti, and Marco Rasponi. 2011. "How to Embed Three-Dimensional Flexible Electrodes in Microfluidic Devices for Cell Culture Applications." Lab on a chip 11(9): 1593.
- Peterson, E R, and S M Crain. 1970. "Innervation in Cultures of Fetal Rodent Skeletal Muscle by Organotypic Explants of Spinal Cord from Different Animals." Zeitschrift für Zellforschung und mikroskopische Anatomie (Vienna, Austria : 1948) 106: 1–21.
- Peyrin, Jean-Michel, Bérangère Deleglise, Laure Saias, Maéva Vignes, Paul Gougis, Sebastien Magnifico, Sandrine Betuing, Mathéa Pietri, Jocelyne Caboche, Peter Vanhoutte, Jean-Louis Viovy, and Bernard Brugg. 2011. "Axon Diodes for the Reconstruction of Oriented Neuronal Networks in Microfluidic Chambers." *Lab on a chip* 11(21): 3663–73.
- Pietronave, Stefano, Andrea Zamperone, Francesca Oltolina, Donato Colangelo, Antonia Follenzi, Eugenio Novelli, Marco Diena, Andrea Pavesi, Filippo Consolo, Gianfranco Beniamino Fiore, Monica Soncini, and Maria Prat. 2013. "Mono and Biphasic Electrical Stimulation Induces a Pre-Cardiac Differentiation in Progenitor Cells Isolated from Human Heart." *Stem cells and development*.
- Polacheck, William J, Ran Li, Sebastien G M Uzel, and Roger D Kamm. 2013. "Microfluidic Platforms for Mechanobiology." *Lab on a chip* 13(12): 2252–67.
- Powell, Courtney a, Beth L Smiley, John Mills, and Herman H Vandenburgh. 2002. "Mechanical Stimulation Improves Tissue-Engineered Human Skeletal Muscle." American journal of physiology. Cell physiology 283(5): C1557–65.
- Qi, M C, J Hu, S J Zou, H Q Chen, H X Zhou, and L C Han. 2008. "Mechanical Strain Induces Osteogenic Differentiation: Cbfa1 and Ets-1 Expression in Stretched Rat Mesenchymal Stem Cells." *International Journal of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery* 37(5): 453–58.
- Radisic, Milica, Hyoungshin Park, Timothy P Martens, Johanna E Salazar-Lazaro, Wenliang Geng, Yadong Wang, Robert Langer, Lisa E Freed, and Gordana Vunjak-Novakovic. 2008. "Pre-Treatment of Synthetic Elastomeric Scaffolds by Cardiac Fibroblasts Improves Engineered Heart Tissue." Journal of biomedical materials research. Part A 86(3): 713–24.
- Rhim, Caroline, Dorothy a Lowell, Mary C Reedy, Dorothy H Slentz, Sarah J Zhang, William E Kraus, and George a Truskey. 2007. "Morphology and Ultrastructure of Differentiating Three-Dimensional Mammalian Skeletal Muscle in a Collagen Gel." *Muscle & nerve* 36(1): 71–80.
- Robinson, K R. 1985. "The Responses of Cells to Electrical Fields: A Review." The Journal of cell biology 101(6): 2023–27.
- Roy, Joannie, Timothy E Kennedy, and Santiago Costantino. 2013. "Engineered Cell Culture Substrates for Axon Guidance Studies: Moving beyond Proof of Concept." *Lab on a chip* 13(4): 498–508.
- Ryan, Tammy, Jun Liu, Alphonse Chu, Lisheng Wang, Alexandre Blais, and Ilona S Skerjanc. 2012. "Retinoic Acid Enhances Skeletal Myogenesis in Human Embryonic Stem Cells by Expanding the Premyogenic Progenitor Population." *Stem cell reviews* 8(2): 482–93.
- Sakar, Mahmut Selman, Devin M Neal, Thomas Boudou, Michael a Borochin, Yinqing Li, Ron Weiss, Roger Kamm, Christopher S. Chen, and H Harry Asada. 2012. "Formation and Optogenetic Control of Engineered 3D Skeletal Muscle Bioactuators." Lab on a Chip. http://pubs.rsc.org/en/Content/ArticleLanding/2012/LC/c2lc40338b (September 14, 2012).
- Salick, Max R., Brett N. Napiwocki, Jin Sha, Gavin T. Knight, Shahzad a. Chindhy, Timothy J. Kamp, Randolph S. Ashton, and Wendy C. Crone. 2014. "Micropattern Width Dependent Sarcomere Development in Human ESC-Derived Cardiomyocytes." *Biomaterials* 35(15): 4454–64.
- Senesi, Pamela, Livio Luzi, Anna Montesano, Nausicaa Mazzocchi, and Ileana Terruzzi. 2013. "Betaine Supplement Enhances Skeletal Muscle Differentiation in Murine Myoblasts via IGF-1 Signaling Activation." *Journal of translational medicine* 11(1): 174.
- Serena, Elena, Elisa Figallo, Nina Tandon, Christopher Cannizzaro, Sharon Gerecht, Nicola Elvassore, and Gordana Vunjak-Novakovic. 2009. "Electrical Stimulation of Human Embryonic Stem Cells: Cardiac Differentiation and the Generation of Reactive Oxygen Species." *Experimental cell research* 315(20): 3611–19.
- Serena, Elena, Marina Flaibani, Silvia Carnio, Luisa Boldrin, Libero Vitiello, Paolo De Coppi, and Nicola Elvassore. 2008. "Electrophysiologic Stimulation Improves Myogenic Potential of Muscle Precursor Cells Grown in a 3D Collagen Scaffold." *Neurological Research* 30(2): 207–14.
- Shcherbakova, Olga G, Carl M Hurt, Yang Xiang, Mark L Dell'Acqua, Qi Zhang, Richard W Tsien, and Brian K Kobilka. 2007. "Organization of Beta-Adrenoceptor Signaling Compartments by Sympathetic Innervation of Cardiac Myocytes." *The Journal of cell biology* 176(4): 521–33.
- Simmons, Chelsey S, Bryan C Petzold, and Beth L Pruitt. 2012. "Microsystems for Biomimetic Stimulation of Cardiac Cells." *Lab on a chip* 12(18): 3235–48.
- Son, Y J, and W J Thompson. 1995. "Schwann Cell Processes Guide Regeneration of Peripheral Axons." Neuron 14(1): 125-32.
- Song, Jonathan W, Despina Bazou, and Lance L Munn. 2012. "Anastomosis of Endothelial Sprouts Forms New Vessels in a Tissue Analogue of Angiogenesis." *Integrative biology : quantitative biosciences from nano to macro* 4(8): 857–62.
- Sundararaghavan, Harini G, Gary a Monteiro, Bonnie L Firestein, and David I Shreiber. 2009. "Neurite Growth in 3D Collagen Gels with Gradients of Mechanical Properties." *Biotechnology and bioengineering* 102(2): 632–43.

Sundelacruz, Sarah, Michael Levin, and David L Kaplan. 2009. "Role of Membrane Potential in the Regulation of Cell Proliferation and Differentiation." Stem cell reviews 5(3): 231-46. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19562527 (June 2, 2014).

Swasdison, S, and R Mayne. 1992. "Formation of Highly Organized Skeletal Muscle Fibers in Vitro. Comparison with Muscle Development in Vivo." Journal of cell science 102 (Pt 3: 643-52.

Takei, Shunsuke, Hinako Ichikawa, Kohei Johkura, Akimi Mogi, Heesung No, Susumu Yoshie, Daihachiro Tomotsune, and Katsunori Sasaki. 2009. "Bone Morphogenetic Protein-4 Promotes Induction of Cardiomyocytes from Human Embryonic Stem Cells in Serum-Based Embryoid Body Development." Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol: 1793-1803.

Takeuchi, Akimasa, Shingo Nakafutami, Hiromasa Tani, Masahide Mori, Yuzo Takayama, Hiroyuki Moriguchi, Kiyoshi Kotani, Keiko Miwa, Jong-kook Lee, Makoto Noshiro, and Yasuhiko Jimbo. 2011. "Device for Co-Culture of Sympathetic Neurons and Cardiomyocytes Using Microfabrication." Lab on a chip 11(13): 2268-75.

Tanaka, Yo, Keisuke Morishima, Tatsuya Shimizu, Akihiko Kikuchi, Masayuki Yamato, Teruo Okano, and Takehiko Kitamori. 2006. "An Actuated Pump on-Chip Powered by Cultured Cardiomyocytes." Lab on a chip 6(3): 362-68.

Tanaka, Yo, Kae Sato, Tatsuya Shimizu, Masayuki Yamato, Teruo Okano, and Takehiko Kitamori. 2007. "A Micro-Spherical Heart Pump Powered by Cultured Cardiomyocytes." Lab on a chip 7(2): 207-12.

Tandon, Nina, Anna Marsano, Robert Maidhof, Keiji Numata, Chrystina Montouri-Sorrentino, Christopher Cannizzaro, Joel Voldman, and Gordana Vunjak-Novakovic. 2010. "Surface-Patterned Electrode Bioreactor for Electrical Stimulation." Lab on a chip 10(6): 692-700.

- Tandon, Nina, Anna Marsano, Robert Maidhof, Leo Wan, Hyoungshin Park, and Gordana Vunjak-Novakovic. 2011. "Optimization of Electrical Stimulation Parameters for Cardiac Tissue Engineering." Journal of tissue engineering and regenerative medicine 5(6): e115-25.
- Taylor, Anne M, Mathew Blurton-jones, Seog Woo Rhee, David H Cribbs, and Carl W Cotman. 2005. "A Microfluidic Culture Platform for CNS Axonal Injury, Regeneration and Transport." 2(8): 599-605.
- Taylor, Anne M, Seog Woo Rhee, Christina H Tu, David H Cribbs, Carl W Cotman, and Noo Li Jeon. 2003. "Microfluidic Multicompartment Device for Neuroscience Research." Langmuir : the ACS journal of surfaces and colloids 19(5): 1551-56.

Théry, Manuel. 2010. "Micropatterning as a Tool to Decipher Cell Morphogenesis and Functions." Journal of cell science 123(Pt 24): 4201-13. Tourovskaia, Anna, Xavier Figueroa-Masot, and Albert Folch. 2005. "Differentiation-on-a-Chip: A Microfluidic Platform for Long-Term Cell

Culture Studies." Lab on a chip 5(1): 14-19. 2006. "Long-Term Microfluidic Cultures of Myotube Microarrays for High-Throughput Focal Stimulation." Nature protocols 1(3): 1092 - 1104.

Tourovskaia, Anna, Nianzhen Li, and Albert Folch. 2008. "Localized Acetylcholine Receptor Clustering Dynamics in Response to Microfluidic Focal Stimulation with Agrin." Biophysical journal 95(6): 3009-16.

Tremblay, Dominique, Sophie Chagnon-Lessard, Maryam Mirzaei, Andrew E Pelling, and Michel Godin. 2014. "A Microscale Anisotropic Biaxial Cell Stretching Device for Applications in Mechanobiology." *Biotechnology Letters* 36(3): 657–65.

Ullian, E M, B T Harris, A Wu, J R Chan, and B a Barres. 2004. "Schwann Cells and Astrocytes Induce Synapse Formation by Spinal Motor Neurons in Culture." Molecular and cellular neurosciences 25(2): 241-51.

Umbach, Joy A, Katrina L Adams, Cameron B Gundersen, and Bennett G Novitch. 2012. "Functional Neuromuscular Junctions Formed by Embryonic Stem Cell-Derived Motor Neurons." PloS one 7(5): e36049.

Vandenburgh, Herman H, Somporn Swasdison, and Patricia Karlisch. 1991. "Computer-Aided Mechanogenesis of Skeletal Muscle Organs from Single Cells in Vitro." FASEB 5: 2860-67.

Vandenburgh, Herman H, Michael Del Tatto, Janet Shansky, Julie Lemaire, Albert Chang, Francis Payumo, Peter Lee, Amy Goodyear, and Latasha Raven. 1996. "Tissue-Engineered Skeletal Muscle Organoids for Reversible Gene Therapy." Human Gene Therapy 7: 2195-2200.

Vandenburgh, Herman, Janet Shansky, Frank Benesch-Lee, Victoria Barbata, Jonathan Reid, Lieven Thorrez, Robert Valentini, and Gregory Crawford. 2008. "Drug-Screening Platform Based on the Contractility of Tissue-Engineered Muscle." Muscle & nerve 37(4): 438-47.

- Vandenburgh, Herman, Janet Shansky, Frank Benesch-Lee, Kirsten Skelly, Janelle M Spinazzola, Yero Saponjian, and Brian S Tseng. 2009. "Automated Drug Screening with Contractile Muscle Tissue Engineered from Dystrophic Myoblasts." FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology 23(10): 3325-34.
- Veneroni, G, and M R Murray. 1969. "Formation de Novo and Development of Neuromuscular Junctions in Vitro." Journal of embryology and experimental morphology 21(2): 369-82.
- Vollert, Ingra, Moritz Seiffert, Johanna Bachmair, Merle Sander, Alexandra Eder, Lenard Conradi, Alexander Vogelsang, Thomas Schulze, June Uebeler, Wolfgang Holnthoner, Heinz Redl, and Hermann Reichenspurner. 2014. "In Vitro Perfusion of Engineered Heart Tissue Through Endothelialized Channels." Tissue 20: 854-63.

Vuniak-Novakovic, Gordana, Nina Tandon, Amandine Godier, Robert Maidhof, Anna Marsano, Timothy P Martens, and Milica Radisic, 2010. "Challenges in Cardiac Tissue Engineering." Tissue Engineering Part B: Reviews 16(2): 169-87.

Wan, Chen-rei, Seok Chung, and Roger D Kamm. 2011. "Differentiation of Embryonic Stem Cells into Cardiomyocytes in a Compliant Microfluidic System." Annals of biomedical engineering 39(6): 1840–47. Wang, Ti, and Bai Lu. 1995. "Neurotrophins Synapses Promote Maturation of Developing Neuromuscular." 15(July): 4796–4805.

Watt, Fiona M, and Wilhelm T S Huck. 2013. "Role of the Extracellular Matrix in Regulating Stem Cell Fate." Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 14(8): 467-73.

Whisler, Jordan A, Michelle B Chen, and Roger D Kamm. 2013. "Control of Perfusable Microvascular Network Morphology Using a Multiculture Microfluidic System." Tissue engineering. Part C 00(00): 1-10.

- Williams, Brian J, Sandeep V Anand, Jagannathan Rajagopalan, and M Taher a Saif. 2014. "A Self-Propelled Biohybrid Swimmer at Low Reynolds Number." *Nature communications* 5: 3081.
- Xi, Jianzhong, Jacob J Schmidt, and Carlo D Montemagno. 2005. "Self-Assembled Microdevices Driven by Muscle." Nature materials 4(2): 180 - 84

Xia, Younan, and George M Whitesides. 1998. "Soft Lithography." Annual Review of Materials Science 28(1): 153-84.

- Xiao, Yun, Boyang Zhang, Haijiao Liu, Jason W Miklas, Mark Gagliardi, Aric Pahnke, Nimalan Thavandiran, Yu Sun, Craig Simmons, Gordon Keller, and Milica Radisic. 2014. "Microfabricated Perfusable Cardiac Biowire: A Platform That Mimics Native Cardiac Bundle." Lab on a chip 14(5): 869-82.
- Yamamoto, Daniel L, Robert I Csikasz, Yu Li, Gunjana Sharma, Klas Hjort, Roger Karlsson, and Tore Bengtsson. 2008. "Myotube Formation on Micro-Patterned Glass: Intracellular Organization and Protein Distribution in C2C12 Skeletal Muscle Cells." The journal of histochemistry and cytochemistry : official journal of the Histochemistry Society 56(10): 881-92.

- Yang, L, M H Soonpaa, E D Adler, and T K Roepke. 2008. "Human Cardiovascular Progenitor Cells Develop from a KDR+ Embryonic-Stem-Cell-Derived Population." *Nature*.
- Yang, Yongjie, Oguz Gozen, Andrew Watkins, Ileana Lorenzini, Angelo Lepore, Yuanzheng Gao, Svetlana Vidensky, Jean Brennan, David Poulsen, Jeong Won Park, Noo Li Jeon, Michael B Robinson, and Jeffrey D Rothstein. 2009. "Presynaptic Regulation of Astroglial Excitatory Neurotransmitter Transporter GLT1." Neuron 61(6): 880–94.
- Yeon, Ju Hun, Hyun Ryu, Minhwan Chung, Qing Ping Hu, and Noo Li Jeon. 2012. "In Vitro Formation and Characterization of a Perfusable Three-Dimensional Tubular Capillary Network in Microfluidic Devices." *Lab on a chip* 12(16): 2815–22.
- Yizhar, Ofer, Lief E Fenno, Thomas J Davidson, Murtaza Mogri, and Karl Deisseroth. 2011. "Optogenetics in Neural Systems." Neuron 71(1): 9–34. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21745635 (January 29, 2013).
- Zatti, Susi, Alice Zoso, Elena Serena, Camilla Luni, Elisa Cimetta, and Nicola Elvassore. 2012. "Micropatterning Topology on Soft Substrates Affects Myoblast Proliferation and Differentiation." *Langmuir : the ACS journal of surfaces and colloids* 28(5): 2718–26.
- Zhang, Boyang, Carlotta Peticone, Shashi K Murthy, and Milica Radisic. 2013. "A Standalone Perfusion Platform for Drug Testing and Target Validation in Micro-Vessel Networks." *Biomicrofluidics* 7(4): 44125.
- Zhang, Kai, Yasuko Osakada, Marija Vrljic, Liang Chen, Harsha V Mudrakola, and Bianxiao Cui. 2010. "Single-Molecule Imaging of NGF Axonal Transport in Microfluidic Devices." *Lab on a chip* 10(19): 2566–73.
- Zhao, Ruogang, Christopher S Chen, and Daniel H Reich. 2014. "Force-Driven Evolution of Mesoscale Structure in Engineered 3D Microtissues and the Modulation of Tissue Stiffening." *Biomaterials* 35(19): 5056–64.
- Zhao, Yi, Hansong Zeng, Jin Nam, and Sudha Agarwal. 2009. "Fabrication of Skeletal Muscle Constructs by Topographic Activation of Cell Alignment." *Biotechnology and bioengineering* 102(2): 624–31.
- Zheng, Ying, Junmei Chen, Michael Craven, Nak Won Choi, Samuel Totorica, Anthony Diaz-Santana, Pouneh Kermani, Barbara Hempstead, Claudia Fischbach-Teschl, José a López, and Abraham D Stroock. 2012. "In Vitro Microvessels for the Study of Angiogenesis and Thrombosis." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 109(24): 9342–47.
- Zimmermann, Wolfram-Hubertus. 2011. "Embryonic and Embryonic-like Stem Cells in Heart Muscle Engineering." Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology 50(2): 320–26.
- Zimmermann, Wolfram-Hubertus, Ivan Melnychenko, Gerald Wasmeier, Michael Didié, Hiroshi Naito, Uwe Nixdorff, Andreas Hess, Lubos Budinsky, Kay Brune, Bjela Michaelis, Stefan Dhein, Alexander Schwoerer, Heimo Ehmke, and Thomas Eschenhagen. 2006. "Engineered Heart Tissue Grafts Improve Systolic and Diastolic Function in Infarcted Rat Hearts." *Nature medicine* 12(4): 452–58.
- Zimmermann, Wolfram-Hubertus, K Schneiderbanger, P Schubert, M Didie, F Munzel, J F Heubach, S Kostin, W L Neuhuber, and Thomas Eschenhagen. 2002. "Tissue Engineering of a Differentiated Cardiac Muscle Construct." *Circulation Research* 90(2): 223–30.